

Replacement of fish protein in fish feed

- Effects on the yeast flora in the gut of Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus)

Hanna Rydmark

Independent project • 30 credits Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, SLU Department of Animal Nutrition and Management Agricultural programme – Animal Science Uppsala 2022

Replacement of fish protein in fish feed – Effects on the yeast flora in the gut of Arctic charr (*Salvelinus alpinus*)

Ersättning av fiskprotein i fiskfoder – Effekter på jästfloran i tarmen hos röding (Salvelinus alpinus)

Hanna Rydmark

Supervisor:	Johan Dicksved, Swedish University of Animal Sciences, Department of Animal Nutrition and Management
Examiner:	Torbjörn Lundh, Swedish University of Animal Sciences, Department of Animal Nutrition and Management

Credits:	30 credits					
Level:	Advanced (A2E)					
Course title:	Independent project in Animal Science					
Course code:	EX0552					
Programme/education:	Agricultural programme – Animal Science					
Course coordinating dept:	Department of Animal Breeding and Genetics					
Place of publication:	Uppsala					
Year of publication:	2023					
Copyright:	All featured images are used with permission from the copyright owner.					
Keywords:	Microbiota, Saccharomyces cerevisiae, fishmeal, mussel meal, Mytilus edulis, aquaculture					

Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences

Department of Animal Nutrition and Management

Abstract

The aim with this study was to investigate how feeds with different protein sources influence the levels and composition of the yeast flora in the gut of Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus). Arctic charr were fed for two weeks on a control diet (C) with fishmeal (FM) or experimental diets with 40% FM replaced by yeast (Saccharomyces cerevisiae) (Y), meal from blue mussel (Mytilus edulis) (M) or a feed with Baltic Sea originated protein; 33% FM, 33% mussel meal (MM) and 33% S. cerevisiae referred to as Baltic blend (BB). The effect of the different feeds was evaluated based on fish growth and the effects on the microbial population, with a focus on yeasts, in different parts of the gut (stomach (S), pylorus (P), mid intestine (MI) and distal intestine (DI)). Differences in the development of the yeast flora composition and yeast loads were investigated using agar plate counts and yeast species identification using polymerase chain reaction (PCR) amplification combined with sequencing of the 28S rRNA gene. The amount of bacteria and moulds were also estimated when examining the agar plates. In addition, the different feeds were analysed for yeast load, yeast species composition and diversity. The study showed that there were differences in yeast load in the gut linked to diet, where the diet containing S. cerevisiae (Y) had a higher yeast load compared to the other diets both before (C: p = 0.003, M: p = 0.016, BB: p = 0.0007) and after the diet intervention (C: p = 0.024, M: p = 0.001, BB: p = 0.001). Differences in amount of yeast could also be linked to time (i.e., before and after) (p = 0.0009) with greater yeast loads at the end of the experiment, where the yeast load in the gut ranged between 4.1–7.5 log CFU g⁻¹ after two weeks of dietary treatment. However, no differences between gut segments were found on yeast load or yeast composition. The domination yeast species found in gut in all diets were Debaryomyces hansenii (68-70% of yeast isolates) followed by Debaryomyces sp. (19–24%). Both D. hansenii and Debaryomyces sp. were more abundant at the end of the study. No differences in yeast composition were found between diets. In all feeds, D. hansenii was found and S. cerevisiae was detected in all feeds except in the control feed (C). The feed with 40% FM replaced by S. cerevisiae (Y) had the highest yeast load with D. hansenii as the dominating yeast specie. The different experimental diets did not impact weight or length between the fish in the study after two weeks trial. The study design lacked tank as a factor for statistical analysis. Hence, the results might only be viewed as indications. Further research is necessary for continued understanding of the feed impact on the yeast flora in gut of Arctic charr.

Keywords: microbiota, Saccharomyces cerevisiae, fishmeal, mussel meal, Mytilus edulis, aquaculture

Sammanfattning

Syftet med studien var att undersöka hur foder med olika proteinkällor påverkar mängd och sammansättning av jäst i tarmen hos röding (Salvelinus alpinus). Röding utfodrades under två veckor med ett kontrollfoder (C) innehållande fiskmjöl (FM) eller tre försöksdieter där 40% av FM byts ut mot jäst (Saccharomyces cerevisiae) (Y), musselmjöl (MM) från blåmussla (Mytilus edulis) (M) eller Baltic blend (BB), vilken består av en mix av proteinkällor; 33% FM, 33% MM och 33% S. cerevisiae. Effekten av de olika fodren utvärderades genom att mäta fiskarnas tillväxt och påverkan på den mikrobiella populationen i olika delar av tarmen (magsäck (S), pylorus (P), mellantarm (MI) och distaltarm (DI)) med fokus på jäst. Skillnader mellan påverkan på jästfloran med avseende på jästmängd och sammansättning undersöktes via räkning av kolonier på agarplattor samt med polymeras kedjereaktion (PCR) och sekvensering av genen 28S rRNA som detekterats och amplifierats från kolonier på agarplattorna. Mängden bakterier och mögel skattades vid utvärderingen av agarplattorna. De olika fodren analyserades med avseende på jästmängd samt jästartsammansättning och mångfald. Studien visade att det fanns skillnader mellan jästmängd i tarmen kopplat till fodertyp, där gruppen som utfodrats med S. cerevisiae (Y) hade den största jästmängden jämfört med de andra grupperna både före (C: p = 0.003, M: p = 0.016, BB: p = 0.0007) och efter introduktion av försöksdieterna (C: p = 0.024, M: p = 0.001, BB: p = 0.001). Skillnader i jästmängd kunde också kopplas till tid (dvs. före och efter) (p = 0.0009) med högre jästmängd vid försökets slut där jästmängden i tarmen varierade mellan 4.1-7.5 log CFU g⁻¹ efter två veckors utfodring med olika fodren. Inga skillnader hittades dock mellan de olika tarmdelarna med avseende på jästmängd eller jästsammansättning. Den dominerade jästarten som hittades i tarmen oberoende av fodertyp var Debaryomyces hansenii (68–70% av jästisolaten) följt av Debaryomyces sp. (19– 24%). Förekomsten av både D. hansenii och Debaryomyces sp. var rikligare vid studiens slut. Inga skillnader i jästsammansättning kunde påvisas mellan de olika fodertyperna. Debaryomyces hansenii hittades i alla foder och S. cerevisiae fanns i alla foder utom kontrollfodret. Fodret med 40% FM utbytt mot S. cerevisiae (Y) innehöll den största jästmängden med D. hansenii som den dominerande jästarten. Studiens utformning saknade tank som en faktor vid statistisk analys och därför bör resultaten endast ses som indikationer. Vidare forskning är nödvändig för ytterligare förståelse av fodrets påverkan på jästfloran i tarmen hos röding.

Keywords: mikrobiota, Saccharomyces cerevisiae, fiskmjöl, musselmjöl, Mytilus edulis, akvakultur

Table of contents

List o	of tables	7
List o	of figures	8
Abbr	eviations	10
1.	Introduction	11
1.1	1.1.1 Hypothesis	12
2.	Background	13
2.1	Aquaculture	13
2.2	Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus)	13
2.3	Alternative protein sources in fish feed	14
	2.3.1 Baker's yeast (Saccharomyces cerevisiae)	15
	2.3.2 Mussel meal	16
	2.3.3 Baltic blend	16
2.4	Gastrointestinal microbiota in fish	17
	2.4.1 Dietary effect on microbiota in fish gut	17
3.	Material and method	19
3.1	Experimental setup	19
	3.1.1 Experimental diets	19
3.2	Sampling procedure	21
3.3	Analyses	22
	3.3.1 Microbial sampling and quantification of yeast	22
	3.3.2 Yeast identification	23
	3.3.3 DNA extraction and amplification	23
	3.3.4 Qualitative and quantitative analysis of yeast in feed	23
	3.3.5 Observations of bacterial growth and fungi	24
	3.3.6 Statistical analyses	24
4.	Results	25
4.1	Fish growth	25
4.2	Analysis of gut yeast	25
	, , ,	
	4.2.1 Feed impact on gut yeast	25

	4.2.3 Bacteria and fungi	. 30
5.	Discussion	.31
6.	Conclusion	. 36
Refer	ences	. 37
Popu	lar science summary	.42
Ackn	owledgements	.44

List of tables

Table 1. Chemical composition (g kg ⁻¹ DM), gross energy content (MJ kg	⁻¹) and amino
acid content (g kg ⁻¹ DM) of the experimental diets	20
Table 2. Feed ingredients (g kg ⁻¹) of the experimental diets	21
Table 3. Mean initial body weight (IBW), final body weight (FWB), initial le	ength (IL), final
length (FL) and standard deviation (of the fish included in the t	rial)
	25

List of figures

Fig. 1. The gastrointestinal tract of Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus) with the gut sections highlighted; stomach (S), pylorus (P), mid intestine (MI) and distal intestine
(DI)22
Fig. 2. Principal component analysis plots of yeast in the stomach (S: •), pylorus (P: +), mid intestine (MI: □) and distal intestine (DI: ×) in fish fed the experimental diets. The PCA shows a) variation between the reference sampling (T ₀ : blue colour) and after two weeks of feeding with the experimental diets (T ₂ : green colour), b) variation between gut segments and the control diet (C: green colour), diets with 40% fishmeal replaced by Saccharomyces cerevisiae (Y: orange colour) or meal from blue mussel (M: purple colour) or the diet with a protein content consisting of 33% fishmeal, 33% S. cerevisiae and 33% meal from blue mussel (BB: pink colour) at T ₀ and T ₂
 Fig. 3. Principal component analysis (PCA) plots of yeast in gut in the control diet (C: green colour), diets with 40% fishmeal replaced by Saccharomyces cerevisiae (Y: orange colour) or meal from blue mussel (M: purple colour) or the diet with a protein content consisting of 33% fishmeal, 33% S. cerevisiae and 33% meal from blue mussel (BB: pink colour). The PCA shows a) variation between diets at the reference sampling (T₀), b) variation between diets two weeks after introduction to the experimental diets (T₂)
Fig. 4. Yeast load (mean ± SE) from different parts of the gastrointestinal tract (stomach (S), pylorus (P), mid intestine (MI) and distal intestine (DI)) plated on agar at reference sampling (T ₀) and after two weeks of feeding (T ₂) with the experimental diets (control (C), 40% of fishmeal replaced by yeast (Saccharomyces cerevisiae) (Y) or meal from blue mussel (M) and Baltic blend (BB))
Fig. 5. Yeast abundance of selected colonies sequenced for the 28S rRNA gene in the different gut segments (stomach (S), pylorus (P), mid intestine (MI) and distal intestine (DI)) of fish at the reference sampling (T ₀) and after two weeks (T ₂) of feeding with the experimental diets (control (C), 40% of fishmeal replaced by yeast (S. cerevisiae) (Y) or meal from blue mussel (M) and Baltic blend (BB)).

Abbreviations

AA	Amino acids
ADC	Apparent digestibility coefficients
BB	Baltic blend
CFU	Colony forming units
СР	Crude protein
DI	Distal intestine
DM	Dry matter
FAO	World Food and Agricultural Organization
FM	Fishmeal
FO	Fish oil
GI	Gastrointestinal
LAB	Lactic acid bacteria
MI	Mid intestine
MM	Mussel meal
NCBI	National Center for Biotechnology Information
PAST	Paleontological Statistics
PCA	Principal component analysis
PC	Principal component
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
YPD	Yeast peptone dextrose

1. Introduction

As the world population grows, challenges such as poverty, hunger and malnutrition expand (FAO 2022). More than 800 million people around the world suffer from hunger today. In order to face these challenges, the urge for nutritious food has become more important. Being recognized as an important contributor to the world food system, aquaculture and wild fisheries provides the world population with essential fatty acids and animal protein, playing an important role in fighting hunger around the globe (FAO 2022).

Aquaculture is a rapid growing industry with an average annual growth rate of 6.7 percent over the last 30 years (FAO 2022). Between 1990 and 2020, the annual output of the aquaculture sector expanded with over 600 percent (FAO 2022). Thus, the feed input and supply of nutrients for fish must meet the demand at a similar rate (Tacon & Metian 2008; FAO 2011). By 2050, aquaculture industry is predicted to expand to almost double its current production volumes (FAO 2022). To make such an expansion possible, large quantities of suitable feed ingredients that could provide all essential amino acids, vitamins, minerals and omega-3 fatty acids, needs to be available and affordable for the industry (FAO 2022).

Traditionally, fishmeal (FM) based on marine ingredients has been the main protein source in diets for farmed fish (Tacon & Metian 2008). However, availability of both FM and fish oil (FO) have declined over time, resulting in increased prices (FAO 2012). Concerns regarding the sustainability to use FM and FO as feed ingredients is also a discussed subject (FAO 2011). In 1995, the World Food and Agricultural Organization (FAO) agreed on the Code of Conduct for Responsible Fisheries, aiming towards increasing sustainability for wild fisheries (FAO 1995). However, the grade of implementation of the FAO Code varies among countries (Pitcher et al. 2009). Competition of feed ingredients with livestock and humans is also discussed within sustainability of fish feed (FAO 2011). The production of FM and FO processed out of by-products from fisheries and aquaculture has been progressing with the purpose to replace wild catch (FAO 2022). However, aquaculture needs to make it less dependent of marine biomass for feeding of farmed fish (FAO 2022). To ensure sustainability within aquaculture production, alternative protein sources to FM should be further reviewed (FAO 2011).

Yeast and other microbial-derived feed ingredients are potential substitutes for FM in fish feed (FAO 2012). The yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* has shown promising results as protein replacement for salmonid fish (Barnes & Durben 2010; Vidakovic et al. 2016; Hines et al. 2021). The protein-rich blue mussel (*Mytilus edulis*) has also been an interesting alternative to replace FM for many years (Berge & Austreng 1989; Kiessling 2009). The Aquabest project (2007–2013), partly financed by the European Union, focused on developing aquaculture in the Baltic Sea region in a responsible way. As a part of the Aquabest project, FM and mussel meal (MM) from the Baltic Sea region, fed to Arctic charr was evaluated (Carlberg et al. 2014). Apart from the Baltic Sea originated feed ingredients, the feed also contained *S. cerevisiae* as a protein source. This feed compound was called Baltic blend (BB). To enhance sustainability of the feed, the protein rich feed ingredients used for replacing FM should be unattractive as human food products (Carlberg et al. 2018).

The microbiota is the complex microbial community that inhabit the surfaces and cavities of the body that are open to the surrounding environment (Romero et al. 2014). The gastrointestinal tract holds a large proportion of the microbiota, influencing biological processes of the host. The fish gut microbiota can be affected depending on diet (Hoseinifar et al. 2011; Nyman et al. 2017). Studies have shown that dietary yeast can colonize fish gut and affect both diversity and conformation of gut yeast and bacteria (Waché et al. 2006; Hoseinifar et al. 2011; Huyben et al. 2017^a; Nyman et al. 2017). The previous studies have mainly been performed on rainbow trout. The impact on the microbiota when fed various feed components is rather unexplored for Arctic charr (Nyman et al. 2017).

1.1 Aim

The aim with this study was to investigate how feeds from different protein sources (FM, *S. cerevisiae*, MM, or the feed compound BB) influence the levels and composition of the yeast flora in different parts of the gut of Arctic charr. The main focal point was on live yeast culture in faeces. Growth performance of the fish was also investigated.

1.1.1 Hypothesis

The hypothesis was that the yeast flora in the gut would differ between the different treatments, based on the fact that some of the feed included *S. cerevisiae*. This assumption included both strains of yeast present in the gut and number of colony forming units (CFU). Presumably, the fish fed with *S. cerevisiae* would have a higher number of present yeast cultures in faeces compared with the other treatments.

2. Background

2.1 Aquaculture

In 2020, the global aquaculture of aquatic animals was estimated to 88 million tonnes (FAO 2022). It corresponds to 49% of the total production of aquatic animals in the world (178 million tonnes). Asia, being the dominating continent in aquaculture for decades, stood for more than 90% of the total aquaculture production in 2020. Aquaculture continues to grow and has over the last two years grown faster than capture fisheries. Finfish farming accounts for the largest part of aquaculture (FAO 2022).

Approximately 55 million tonnes of the total global production of aquaculture in 2020 were produced in inland waters (freshwater aquaculture) (FAO 2022). The prerequisite of inland aquaculture varies around the world, using different type of facilities and methods for culture. Both technologies, management systems, operations and integration with other farm capabilities varies depending on country. On a global point of view, the most common farm system used is earth ponds on land (FAO 2022). Fish farming systems in Sweden is most commonly open systems using net-pens in lakes or close to the shore (Jordbruksverket 2020).

Feed in intensive aquaculture production consist to the largest part of feed made by extrusion (SOU 2009:26; Huyben et al. 2017^a). Extrusion is a feed manufacturing process, where the feed is subjected to high temperatures and pressure (Vidakovic et al. 2016). Extruded feed has environmental advantages compared to pelleted food, as the leakage of nutrients decreases as particle dissolution in water slows down (SOU 2009:26).

2.2 Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus)

Arctic charr is a salmonid fish that have been cultivated in Sweden since the 1980's, following the introduction of the Arctic charr breeding programme (Nilsson et al. 2010; Brännäs et al. 2011). Arctic charr is a cold-water species and cultivation facilities has mainly been located in the north of Sweden (SOU 2009:26). The water temperature required for farming of Arctic charr is below 15°C for a good

cultivation climate. In Sweden, farming of Arctic charr is mainly based in lakes or water reservoirs (SOU 2009:26). In 2020, the production of Arctic charr in Sweden was approximately 1100 tons, making up for 11% of the total tonnage of farmed fish in Sweden (Jordbruksverket 2020).

When determining production costs, the stocking densities of fish are an important factor (Wallace et al. 1988). If stocked at high densities, the production cost per fish will decrease. However, other aspects such as sustained levels of mortality and growth must also be taken into account. Optimal stocking densities in production can be affected by age, size, feeding rate and water temperature (Wallace et al. 1988). Growth rates of Arctic charr can be affected by factors such as water temperature (Larsson & Berglund 1998) and stocking density (Wallace et al. 1988; Jorgensen et al. 1993). High growth rates have been shown at water temperatures ranging between 13 to 18°C, with a possible maximum at 15°C (Larsson & Berglund 1998). For Arctic charr, the optimal fish density has been shown to be higher than for other salmonid fish (Wallace et al. 1988; Jorgensen et al. 1993). However, the recommended stocking density is also depending on life stage of the Arctic charr (Wallace et al. 1988). It's been reported that Arctic charr fingerlings has maintained growth performance up to stocking densities of 100 kg m⁻³ (Wallace et al. 1988; Jorgensen et al. 1993). Jorgensen et al. (1993) showed that low stocking densities (<20 kg m⁻³) resulted in depressed growth performance in Arctic charr. Growth rates in Arctic charr may also decrease with shallow water depths (30-40 cm) (Jobling et al. 1998).

An important aspect in order to reach optimal production results is the size of feed particles (Tabachek 1988). Factors such as acceptance, feed efficiency and growth can be affected by the feed particle size. Tabachek (1988) showed that weight increase, specific growth rate and feed efficiency of Arctic charr was significantly affected by feed particle size. In addition, the number of feed particles fed is of importance (Tabachek 1988).

2.3 Alternative protein sources in fish feed

For the individual fish farmer, the largest production cost is feed (SUO 2009:26; Kiessling 2009). There is a large interest of increasing feed efficiency within aquaculture, both for economic and environmental reasons. Also, the availability of traditional feed components such as FM and FO display a decreasing trend (FAO 2012). The availability of FM an FO is by a large extent dependent on the events of El Niño in the eastern Pacific (Hardy 2010). El Niño is a climate phenomenon, influencing the catch of wild fish (Hardy 2010; FAO 2022). In an El Niño year, FM production can decrease with more than 1000 000 metric tonnes (Hardy 2010). In 2020, 16 million tonnes of the global production of aquatic animals were designated for production of FM and FO (FAO 2022). However, the inclusion rate in feed for

farmed fish has resulted in a downtrend as a result of high prices and supply variations combined with pressure from the feed industry. In grower diets for salmons, FM constitutes less than 10% of the feed composition (FAO 2022).

Both plant protein and other protein sources such as microbes have been of interest as substitute for fish protein in feed (Kiessling 2009). Plant protein such as oilseed meals, grains and legumes, is commonly used in aquaculture as a source of protein in fish feed for salmonid fish (NRC 2011; Smith et al. 2018). The shift from FM and FO to plant ingredients has been necessary to meet the demand of the growing salmon farming industry (Ytrestøyl et al. 2015). Soy protein concentrate has been used as the main replacement of FM in feed for farmed salmon (Ytrestøyl et al. 2015). Soybeans has a good amino acid (AA) profile, suitable for feeding of fish (Chikwati et al. 2012), however a problem with soybean and products thereof, is the containment of antinutritional factors (Hajra et al. 2013). Also, sustainability must also be considered when replacing FM and FO with plant ingredients as most of these options can be consumed by humans (Ytrestøyl et al. 2015). The most sustainable alternative would be to use protein not suitable for human consumption in order to avoid competition between humans and animals for the same protein sources (Kiessling 2009). An approach to replace FM and FO in fish feed is to search for options lower in the ocean food chain (Kiessling 2009). Microorganisms, such as yeast, are not suitable for direct human consumption (Carlberg et al. 2014). Yeast, such as S. cerevisiae, has a suitable AA profile for fish, resembling to FM (Agboola et al. 2021). Studies has shown that FM has been successfully replaced with yeast up to 40% without reducing growth performance in rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) (Hauptman et al. 2014; Huyben et al. 2017^a) and in Arctic charr (Vidakovic et al. 2016). Blue mussels have also showed positive results when substituting 40% FM in feed to Arctic charr (Vidakovic et al. 2016).

2.3.1 Baker's yeast (Saccharomyces cerevisiae)

Saccharomyces cerevisiae also known as baker's yeast, is a food grade yeast used in various food production systems such as beverages and fermentative foods (Belda et al. 2019). *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* is a unicellular yeast, reproducing by budding (Stewart 2014). The species is extensively used in research and industry, being the most studied species of the yeast domain (Stewart 2014).

Multiple studies have been performed on *S. cerevisiae* as a protein source in aquatic feed for salmonid fish. Both intact and extracted yeast has been tested for feeding of fish (Rumsey et al. 1991; Øverland et al. 2013; Langeland et al. 2016; Vidakovic et al. 2016). The results of these studies have somewhat diverged. One study showed that moderate levels (40% of the crude protein (CP) in FM) of intact *S. cerevisiae* feed to Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) reduced both nutrient utilization and growth performance (Øverland et al. 2013). Rumsey et al. (1991) showed that the nutritional value for salmonid fish increased by disruption of the brewer's dried

yeast (*S. cerevisiae*) cell wall. Langeland et al. (2016) also presented results indicating that a disrupted cell wall of *S. cerevisiae* had positive effects on digestibility in Arctic charr. However, Vidakovic et al. (2016) found that intact *S. cerevisiae* showed promising results as a possibility to replace FM in fish feed in Arctic charr, contradicting earlier findings. Though, partial destruction of the cell wall might have been caused by extrusion at the feed manufacturing, resulting in higher digestibility (Vidakovic et al. 2016). Supplementation with a fully fermented yeast culture containing *S. cerevisiae* resulted in reduced mortality in rainbow trout according to Barnes and Durben (2010).

2.3.2 Mussel meal

The blue mussel is a mollusc with function as a plankton filterer, which has been of interest as a protein source for farmed fish for more than 30 years (Berge & Austreng 1989; Kiessling 2009). The method used for farming blue mussels is by ropes placed in the ocean (SOU 2009:26). Free-floating mussel larvae attach to the ropes during reproductive season and grow into mussels. The period from larvae to harvest of full-grown mussels is around 18 months (SOU 2009:26).

The blue mussel has an AA profile suitable for substituting FM in fish feed and a high protein content (Berge & Austreng 1989). Using waste products from mussel farming e.g., mussels too small for human consumption, could be a potential approach for fish feed (Kiessling 2009). The fraction of mussels below marketing size will be sorted out during harvest and could represent up to 30-50% of the total harvest (Berge & Austreng 1989). In 2020, the mussel production in Sweden was approximately 2300 tons (Jordbruksverket 2020).

Usage of de-shelled blue mussels might enable higher levels of inclusion in diet (Langeland et al. 2016). Berge and Austreng (1989) found that the dry matter (DM) digestibility declined in rainbow trout with increasing inclusion quantities of blue mussels, which might be a result of high shell content. The shell contains approximately 80% ash, which mostly will pass through the gastrointestinal (GI) tract undigested (Berge & Austreng 1989). In the study by Langeland et al. (2016) on Arctic charr, inclusion of de-shelled blue mussels had a positive effect on the apparent digestibility coefficients (ADC) of DM compared to the reference diet with FM and soy protein. Growth performance in Arctic charr was not negatively affected when fed de-shelled blue mussels, which replaced 40% of FM in diet (Vidakovic et al. 2016).

2.3.3 Baltic blend

Baltic blend is a feed that contains 33% Baltic Sea-originated FM derived from sprat (*Sprattus sprattus*) and herring (*Clupea harengus*) (Carlberg et al. 2014). The feed compound also contains 33% *S. cerevisiae* and 33% Baltic Sea MM as protein

sources. Mussels from the Baltic Sea are dwarfed by the low salinity and do not grow as fast or as large as North Sea mussels (Tedengren & Kautsky 1986). Usage of mussels below marketing size, have been mentioned as an alternative protein source in fish feed (Kiessling 2009).

Carlberg et al. (2018) evaluated growth in Arctic charr fed BB during a full production cycle combined with a sensory test for consumption. Fish fed BB had a growth reduction of 11.5% compared to the reference diet and lower feed digestibility (Carlberg et al. 2018). Intact *S. cerevisiae*, included in BB, has been shown to affect digestibility negatively (Rumsey et al. 1991; Carlberg et al. 2018).

2.4 Gastrointestinal microbiota in fish

The GI tract consists of a microbial community of yeast, bacteria, archaea, viruses and protozoans (Romero et al. 2014). The normal microbiota of the gut is often described as the collection of microorganisms that inhabit the GI tract under normal circumstances (Berg 1996). The microbiota of the GI tract influences various biological processes of the host, such as feed digestion, nutritional functions, immunity, disease resistance and gut development and persistent health of the organ itself (Berg 1996; Romero et al. 2014). Studies on microbiota in fish gut has mainly focused on bacteria while there is more limited data on yeast in the GI tract (Romero et al. 2014). Identified as a part of the normal microbiota of fish, yeast can vary in both species' composition and amounts (Gatesoupe 2007). The natural quantities of yeast in fish gut can vary from non-detectable levels up to 10^7 CFU g⁻¹ (Gatesoupe 2007). It has been shown that the GI tract of rainbow trout can hold dense populations of yeast (Andlid et al. 1995).

Yeast found in the microbiota in fish gut can be classified into two phyla of fungi: Ascomycota and Basidiomycota (Gatesoupe 2007). In rainbow trout, the Ascomycota yeasts; *Debaryomyces hansenii*, *S. cerevisiae*, *Candida* spp. and the Basidiomycota yeast *Leucosporidium* sp. have been found dominating the natural yeast flora in gut (Gatesoupe 2007). Andlid et al. (1995) also found *Rhodotorula rubra* and *Rhodotorula glutinis* when isolating yeast from farmed rainbow trout. Huyben et al. (2017^a) identified new species in the GI tract of rainbow trout; *Candida zeylanoides*, *Cryptococcus carnescens*, *Rhodosporidium babjevae* and *Rhodotorula graminis*. The precision of gene sequencing of yeast has resulted in new species being identified and as the methodology evolves, it likely to identify even more yeast species in fish gut (Huyben et al. 2017^a).

2.4.1 Dietary effect on microbiota in fish gut

The impact of diet on the microbiota in the GI tract of fish has been investigated by numerous studies, mainly focusing on bacteria (reviewed by Romero et al. 2014).

According to Waché et al. (2006), certain yeast introduced with feed can colonize the GI tract of fish. It has been shown that yeast can colonize the intestinal mucosa of fish (Andlid et al. 1995). However, it is not evident that yeast introduced as feed will be able to colonize in the fish gut (Gatesoupe 2007). Hoseinifar et al. (2011) reported that the microbiota in fish gut might be affected by inclusion of inactive *S. cerevisiae* in feed, as fish fed yeast indicated increased levels of lactic acid bacteria (LAB) in the GI tract. Lactic acid bacteria (LAB) are normally considered as beneficial members of the microbiota with the ability to suppress and antagonize fish pathogens (Ringø & Gatesoupe 1998; Ringø et al. 2005; Balcázar et al. 2007; Hoseinifar et al. 2011).

Changes in the microbiota between different gut sections was investigated by Nyman et al. (2017), when Arctic charr was fed MM, *S. cerevisiae* or fungi (*Rhizopus oryzae*) as feed components. As the gut sections have diverse physiological functions and enzymes present, the substrate for microorganisms would be different (Nyman et al. 2017). There was no evidence that the microbiota differed in composition or diversity between gut sections. However, the microbiota diversity in gut was higher in fish fed microbe diets compared to a FM diet (Nyman et al. 2017). Nyman et al. (2017) also found that the microbiota composition in fish gut differed when fed MM compared to when fed *R. oryzae* or a *S. cerevisiae* diet.

The effect on yeast in the GI tract by dietary yeast (*S. cerevisiae* and *Wickerhamomyces anomalus*) was investigated by Huyben et al. (2017^a). Diets where FM was replaced with 40–60% of yeast changed the microbiota in rainbow trout. In the diet with 60% *S. cerevisiae* and *W. anomalus* combined, *Candida albicans* increased, a potentially pathogenic yeast, and LAB decreased (Huyben et al. 2017^a). The diet containing solely *S. cerevisiae* had lower effect on the microbiota in gut, both on yeast quantities and composition (Huyben et al. 2017^a). However, Huyben et al. (2017^b) showed that feeding live yeast to rainbow trout significantly increased yeast load, while increasing rearing temperatures had a negative effect on gut microbiota with lower yeast load and presence of LAB.

3. Material and method

3.1 Experimental setup

The experiment was carried out at the research station Aquaculture Centre North Inc. in Kälarne, Jämtland during a period of 2 weeks, with 2 additional weeks for acclimatization prior the introduction of dietary treatment. The fish species used throughout the experiment was Arctic charr of the strain Arctic superior, included in the Swedish breeding programme (Nilsson et al. 2010). The initial mean weight of the fish was 98.5 \pm 19.8 g and the mean length, measured from the snout to the posterior end of the vertebra, was from start 19.4 \pm 1.3 cm. The fish was reared in a flow-through system with rectangular fiberglass tanks with a capacity of 1 m³ of water.

The fish were randomly divided into four different tanks two weeks before the experimental trial, in order to acclimatize to the new conditions. Each group consisted of 47 fish per tank. To obtain an adequate water depth (40 cm), the tanks were filled with 0.4 m³ water, resulting in a fish density of 11.8 kg m⁻³. The water temperature ranged between 6.2 - 6.3 °C during the entire experimental period. The oxygen saturation was 96 percent (12.12 mg^{-L}) during the trial. The fish were fed on a commercial diet both prior to and during the reference sampling.

3.1.1 Experimental diets

The fish were fed either a control diet or three experimental diets in this study. The protein sources of the control diet (C) consisted of FM and soya, a formulation resembling to commercial diets (Lundh et al. 2014). In the experimental diets, 40% of commercial FM was substituted with *S. cerevisiae* (Y) or meal from blue mussel (M), respectively. The protein sources of BB consisted of 33% FM and 33% MM originated from the Baltic Sea, and 33% *S. cerevisiae*. Baltic Blend (BB) was produced by extrusion and lipid coating, see Olstorpe et al. (2014) for production method of feed. To conduct large quantities, commercially available *S. cerevisiae* grown on molasses was used. The chemical composition, gross energy and AA content of the diets are presented in table 1.

	Experimental diets ¹				
-	С	Y	М	BB^2	
Crude protein	493	492	498	474	
Sum of amino acids	439	491	466	408	
Crude lipid	201	190	201	194	
Ash	76	66	74	78	
Gross energy	24.1	23.9	24.4	23.0	
Essential amino acids					
Arginine	28.1	28.4	30.6	24.7	
Histidine	11.0	12.1	10.4	8.8	
Isoleucine	21.4	23.4	19.5	17.9	
Leucine	36.4	38.6	35.7	29.1	
Lysine	31.6	34.0	33.0	29.0	
Methionine ³	18.4	13.4	14.2	14.2	
Phenylalanine	20.1	22.5	20.3	17.6	
Threonine	19.5	20.7	20.7	17.2	
Valine	26.3	28.6	23.9	21.7	
Non-essential amino acids					
Alanine	25.3	26.6	24.9	21.5	
Aspartic acid	43.1	46.0	45.2	37.8	
Cysteine ^{4,5}	8.1	9.0	8.7	14.2	
Glutamic acid	79.3	92.8	81.4	67.8	
Glycine	24.4	25.4	25.9	23.8	
Ornithine	0.0	2.3	3.2	6.2	
Proline	22.4	26.6	25.0	21.6	
Serine	17.4	20.7	23.1	18.8	
Tyrosine ⁴	6.7	19.8	19.6	16.4	

Table 1. Chemical composition (g kg⁻¹ DM), gross energy content (MJ kg⁻¹) and amino acid content (g kg⁻¹ DM) of the experimental diets

¹ C = control diet, Y = diet with yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*), M = diet with blue mussel (*Mytilus edulis*), BB = Baltic blend diet

² Source: Data from Carlberg et al. 2018

³ Amount present after oxidation of methionine to methionine sulphone

⁴ Amount present after oxidation of cysteine and cystine to cysteic acid

⁵ Conditionally indispensable (NRC 2011)

The total amount of feed available was approximately 2 kg per feed. The daily ration corresponded to 1% of the average initial weight of the fish (1g/fish/day). The feed ingredients of the experimental diets are presented in table 2. In all diets, titanium dioxide (TiO₂) was used as an internal digestibility marker.

	Experimental diets ¹			
Ingredients	С	Y	М	BB^2
Fishmeal	468	281	280	-
Fish oil	89	92	89	71
Soy protein concentrate	36	28	36	-
Soybean meal	114	83	104	-
Rapeseed oil	35	34	32	47
Wheat gluten	34	60	39	50
Wheat meal	125	102	125	131
Titanium oxide	5	5	5	5
Mineral-vitamin premix	16	16	16	15
Cellulose	78	10	54	-
Mussel meal	-	-	220	212
Saccharomyces cerevisiae	-	289	-	253
Baltic Sea fishmeal	-	-	-	216

Table 2. Feed ingredients (g kg⁻¹) of the experimental diets

¹ C = control diet, Y = diet with yeast (*S. cerevisiae*), M = diet with blue mussel (*Mytilus edulis*), BB = Baltic blend diet

² Source: Data from Carlberg et al. 2018

For diet C, Y and M, the pellets size used was 2 mm. For the BB diet however, only 3 mm pellets were available. The 3 mm pellets were pestled by hand until it corresponded approximately the size of 2 mm pellets. The fish was fed continuously for 12 hours during the experimental period.

3.2 Sampling procedure

To determine the yeast flora in the fish gut, faecal samples were taken from four parts of the intestine: stomach (S), pylorus (P), mid intestine (MI) and distal intestine (DI). Initially, reference samples were collected from each experimental group (C, Y, M and BB), before providing the fish with either treatment. The reference sampling (T₀) was performed to get an overview of the normal yeast flora in the gut of fish fed a commercial diet. The reference sampling also provided an opportunity to examine the amount of available faeces in each intestinal part. Treatments were initiated after sampling procedure T₀ had been executed. Sampling procedures were subsequently executed one (T₁) respectively two (T₂) weeks after introduction to treatments. On each occasion, five individuals per tank were euthanized for collection of samples. Both weight and lenght measurements of fish were registered at the sampling occasions.

The fish was anesthetized by using tricaine methanesulfonate (MS-222) solution. A dose of 45 ml MS-222 was dissolved in five litres of water. To reduce

stress in fish, an equal amount of the basic compound, sodium hydrogen carbonate (NaHCO³) was combined with MS-222. After approximately 15 minutes or when insensible, the fish was euthanized by a cut in the brainstem. Post mortem, the gastrointestinal tissues were removed and dissected. Ligatures were made between each gut section to prevent faeces from reposition. A sample of 0.05 g faeces was collected from each of the four parts of the gut: S, P, MI and DI. The different sections of the gut are displayed in fig. 1. For measurement of the DM content, an additional 0.5 g sample was collected. Due to lack of quantities of faeces available, the DM sample had to be pooled from the different gut sections (S, P, MI and DI).



Fig. 1. The gastrointestinal tract of Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus) with the gut sections highlighted; stomach (S), pylorus (P), mid intestine (MI) and distal intestine (DI).

3.3 Analyses

3.3.1 Microbial sampling and quantification of yeast

The procedure for euthanizing and dissection were the same for all sampling occasions, however, there was a difference in dilution method between sampling time points. At the reference sampling (T₀), each fecal 0.05 g sample was directly distributed on a yeast peptone dextrose (YPD) agar plate (yeast extract, 9 g liter⁻¹, bacteriological peptone, 18 g liter⁻¹, D-glucose, 18 g liter⁻¹, agar 18 g liter⁻¹ and chloramphenicol 0.09 g liter⁻¹). The samples were evenly dispersed on the YPD plates using a sterile L-shaped cell spreader. The samples were incubated at 25°C during 48 to 72 hours. After incubation the colonies were counted and recalculated to CFU g⁻¹ faeces.

At sampling T_1 , the quantities of CFU of yeast were very dense. Calculations were performed in sections of the YPD agar plate, but in many cases the plates contained more CFUs than could be counted. Thus, the results from T_1 were not acknowledged further since the method of calculation CFU was considered inaccurate. Hence, no secondary agar plates were produced from sampling T_1 .

At T_2 , the samples were not directly distributed on YPD agar plates due to experience of increased cell counts at T_1 . After dissection, a 0.05 g sample from each gut section (S, P, MI and DI) was placed in separate Eppendorf tubes[®]. The

faeces samples were diluted with 0.45 ml sterile peptone water (Bacteriological peptone 2 g liter⁻¹, Oxoid Ltd., Basingstoke, Hampshire, England), supplemented with 0.15 g liter⁻¹ Tween 80 (Kebo AB, Stockholm, Sweden), and homogenized for 120 seconds. The homogenate was then serially diluted in peptone water and 50 μ l was spread on to YPD agar plates and incubated at 25°C for 48 to 96 hours. For yeast counts, colonies were counted and multiplied by the dilution factor and expressed as CFU g⁻¹ faeces.

3.3.2 Yeast identification

To obtain pure colonies for identification of yeasts, the colonies were re-streaked for isolation on a secondary YPD agar plate. From each primary YPD agar plate, a maximum of ten CFU were randomly chosen for isolation. The secondary YPD agar plates were incubated in 25°C for two to three days. The YPD plates were stored in a 2°C refrigerator after incubation.

3.3.3 DNA extraction and amplification

From each fecal sample, up to ten purified colonies was typed by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) amplification. Colonies were harvested with a sterile toothpick and resuspended in 20 μ l 0.02 M NaOH, and by heating at 95°C for 10 minutes, cells were lysed. The PCR sample was mixed according to recommendations of puReTaq Ready-To-Go PCR Beads supplier (GE Healthcare, Buckinghamshire, UK).

Amplification of the D1-D2 region (approximately 600 bp) in the 28S rRNA gene was used for identification of yeast. Primers used were NL1 (5'-GCATATCAATAAGCGGAGGAAAAG-3') and NL4 (5'-GGTCCGTGTTTCA AGACGG-3'). The reaction process included a 2 min initial denaturation at 94°C followed by 35 cycles; denaturation 30 s at 94°C, annealing 30 s at 50°C, extension 2 min at 72°C, with a 5 min final extension step at 72°C. For electrophoresis, amplification products were transmitted to a 1% agarose gel in 0.5 Trisborate-EDTA (TBE) buffer. The settings for electrophoresis were 110 V cm⁻¹ and 80 mA for approximately 60 min. Purification and sequencing of the samples were performed at Macrogen Inc (Amsterdam, The Netherlands). Sequence data files were compared against the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) database using nucleotide BLAST (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov). A positive match was defined as a sequence similarity of 99% of species existing in the database.

3.3.4 Qualitative and quantitative analysis of yeast in feed

Yeast quantification and identification of the experimental feeds and the feed ingredient FM was also performed. Triplicates of each feed were evaluated. The same protocol was used for quantification and identification as for analyse of the yeast flora in faeces. A 1:10 serial dilution up to 10^5 was performed for each sample. The re-streaked colonies were incubated for four days and typed by PCR amplification with sequencing for the 28S rRNA gene.

3.3.5 Observations of bacterial growth and fungi

When monitoring the YPD plates, both bacterial growth and presence of moulds were registered. A visual observation and estimate of the bacterial growth were performed, when comparing the different YPD plates. Thus, no methods for quantification or identification of bacteria were used. Presence of moulds was also registered in terms of CFU and appearance. The fungi present at T_0 were identified through an external service. However, the moulds present at T_2 was never identified, hence no comparison between species found at the two sampling occasions was investigated further.

3.3.6 Statistical analyses

Mean values and standard deviations were calculated in Excel. To determine how the samples clustered and to find correlations between sampling, diet, gut segment, log CFU count data and yeast species data was analysed in a principal component analysis (PCA) model generated using Paleontological Statistics (PAST) version 4.11. One way ANOVA was performed in PAST to determine dietary effect on yeast load or composition, differences between gut sections or sampling occasion and on growth performance. Post-hoc test following significant results by ANOVA was done by Tukey's test for multiple comparison. The level of significance was p<0.05 for all statistical analysis.

4. Results

4.1 Fish growth

The mean initial body weights (IBW) and final body weights (FBW) for each group are presented in table 3 together with the mean initial lengths (IL) and final lengths (FL). Before introduction to the experimental diets, there were no differences in IBW or IL between fish. No significant differences were found between diets and FBW or FL after two weeks with the dietary treatments.

Table 3. Mean initial body weight (IBW), final body weight (FWB), initial length (IL), final length (FL) and standard deviation (of the fish included in the trial)

		Experimental diets ¹			
	p-value	С	Y	М	BB
IBW (g)	0.696	94.7 ± 16.5	103.8 ± 15.1	93.7 ± 14.8	98.7 ± 12.0
FBW (g)	0.535	132.7 ± 19.4	128.1 ± 27.0	133.5 ± 19.5	115.2 ± 20.2
IL (cm)	0.581	18.1 ± 0.9	18.6 ± 0.9	17.8 ± 0.8	18.2 ± 0.9
FL (cm)	0.281	19.9 ± 0.7	20.3 ± 1.3	20.2 ± 1.2	19.1 ± 0.9

¹ C = control diet, Y = diet with yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*), M = diet with blue mussel (*Mytilus edulis*), BB = Baltic blend diet

4.2 Analysis of gut yeast

4.2.1 Feed impact on gut yeast

Principal component analysis (PCA) of sampling time point, diet, gut segment, log CFU count and yeast species showed that there was a different clustering effect between sampling T_0 and T_2 (Fig. 2a). The variation of the data set in fig. 2a was explained by the first and second principal components (PC) with more than 93%. This indicates a correlation between sampling occasion, yeast load and dominant yeast species. No clear correlations or clustering patterns was shown by PCA between diets or gut segments when looking at both T_0 and T_2 , indicating that no

clearly visible differences existed in yeast load or yeast flora composition that could be linked to these factors (Fig. 2b).



Fig. 2. Principal component analysis plots of yeast in the stomach $(S: \bullet)$, pylorus (P: +), mid intestine $(MI: \Box)$ and distal intestine $(DI: \times)$ in fish fed the experimental diets. The PCA shows **a**) variation between the reference sampling $(T_0: blue \ colour)$ and after two weeks of feeding with the experimental diets $(T_2: \text{ green colour})$, **b**) variation between gut segments and the control diet (C: green colour), diets with 40% fishmeal replaced by Saccharomyces cerevisiae (Y: orange colour) or meal from blue mussel (M: purple colour) or the diet with a protein content consisting of 33% fishmeal, 33% S. cerevisiae and 33% meal from blue mussel (BB: pink colour) at T_0 and T_2 .

Analysing T_0 and T_2 separately (Fig. 3a and 3b) showed that samples clustered differently at the sampling occasions. However, no strong correlation or clustering pattern was displayed at T_0 , except that the Y diet clustered differently compared to the other diets (Fig. 3a). At T_2 , the Y and C diets clustered differently along the

second PC compared to the M diet, indicating a difference in yeast load and dominating yeast species between these diets (Fig. 3b). The first and second principal components also varied between T_0 and T_2 , indicating that the variation in the data set also differed between before and after two weeks of feeding with the experimental diets.



Fig. 3. Principal component analysis (PCA) plots of yeast in gut in the control diet (C: green colour), diets with 40% fishmeal replaced by Saccharomyces cerevisiae (Y: orange colour) or meal from blue mussel (M: purple colour) or the diet with a protein content consisting of 33% fishmeal, 33% S. cerevisiae and 33% meal from blue mussel (BB: pink colour). The PCA shows **a**) variation between diets at the reference sampling (T_0) , **b**) variation between diets two weeks after introduction to the experimental diets (T_2).

Yeast load

After two weeks of feeding with the experimental diets, the yeast load in fish gut ranged between 4.1–7.5 log CFU g⁻¹ (Fig. 4). Yeast colonies were found in all gut

segments except in the DI of fish in the BB group/tank at T_0 . One missing value of CFU was registered for S in one fish fed the M diet due to non-countable colonies on the plates. Hence, the M diet mean value of CFU for S was based on four individuals. For all other mean values, n = 5.

The yeast load was significantly higher at T_2 than T_0 for all diets (p = 0.0009). At the reference sampling (T₀), the Y group/tank had a significantly higher yeast load than the other diets (C: p = 0.003, M: p = 0.016, BB: p = 0.0007). After two weeks of dietary treatment (T₂), the yeast load in the Y diet still was significantly higher compared to the other experimental diets (C: p = 0.024, M: p = 0.001, BB: p = 0.001). No other significant differences were found between diets and yeast load. No significant differences were found on yeast load between gut segments.



Fig. 4. Yeast load (mean \pm SE) from different parts of the gastrointestinal tract (stomach (S), pylorus (P), mid intestine (MI) and distal intestine (DI)) plated on agar at reference sampling (T₀) and after two weeks of feeding (T₂) with the experimental diets (control (C), 40% of fishmeal replaced by yeast (Saccharomyces cerevisiae) (Y) or meal from blue mussel (M) and Baltic blend (BB)).

Yeast composition

In total, 13 different yeast species were found in all gut segments at the reference sampling (T_0) and after two weeks of feeding with the experimental diets (T_2) (Fig. 5). Between 68 to 70% of yeast isolates were identified as *D. hansenii* followed by *Debaryomyces sp.* (19-24%) and *Cryptococcus victoriae* (0-3%). *Debaryomyces hansenii* was present in all diets and gut segments except in group/tank C (S) and BB (MI and DI) at T_0 . No significant differences were found between gut segments or diets for *D. hansenii*. However, *D. hansenii* was significantly more abundant at

sampling T₂ than at T₀. The sampling time point also had a significant effect on *Debaryomyces sp.* with higher abundance at T₂. *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* was only detected in fish fed BB at T₂ (MI). The BB group/tank had a slightly different yeast profile at T₀ compared to the other diets and no CFU identified in DI. When monitoring YPD plates, red yeast was found solely in the Y diet at T₂ e.g., the diet containing *S. cerevisiae*.



Fig. 5. Yeast abundance of selected colonies sequenced for the 28S rRNA gene in the different gut segments (stomach (S), pylorus (P), mid intestine (MI) and distal intestine (DI)) of fish at the reference sampling (T_0) and after two weeks (T_2) of feeding with the experimental diets (control (C), 40% of fishmeal replaced by yeast (S. cerevisiae) (Y) or meal from blue mussel (M) and Baltic blend (BB)).

4.2.2 Yeast in feed

The results of quantification and identification of yeast in the experimental feeds, and in the commercial FM ingredient, are presented in fig. 6a and 6b. The largest quantities of yeast were found in the feed containing yeast (diet Y) followed by the control feed (C) (Fig. 6a). The feed including MM (diet M) contained the lowest number of yeasts CFU g^{-1} .

In all feeds, *D. hansenii* was present (Fig. 6b). The species *S. cerevisiae* was found in all feeds except the C feed. In the feeds M and BB, *S. cerevisiae* represented approximately 42% of the total CFU found. The Y feed contained less than 10% of *S. cerevisiae*. Commercial FM was included as a feed ingredient in the C, Y and M feeds. The dominant yeast found in FM was *Cryptococcus* (75%). The

yeast species found in FM (*Cryptococcus, Sporobolomyces ruberrimus* and *Rhodotorula mucilaginosa*) differed from the yeast species found in the feeds.



Fig. 6. Yeast present in the experimental feeds; control (C), 40% of fishmeal replaced by yeast (S. cerevisiae) (Y) or meal from blue mussel (M), Baltic blend (BB) and in the raw material fishmeal (FM). **a**) Yeast load plated on agar and, **b**) Yeast abundance of selected colonies sequenced for the 28S rRNA gene.

4.2.3 Bacteria and fungi

Bacterial growth

In all diets, bacterial growth was registered when monitoring the YPD plates. The greatest quantities of bacterial growth were found in fish fed the M diet followed by the Y diet. Samples from fish fed the BB diet also contained bacteria however, not to the same extent. The smallest quantities of bacteria were found in fish fed the C diet. Bacteria existed in all gut sections (S, P, MI and DI) in the M and BB diet. In the C and Y diet, bacterial growth was found in all gut sections except in the stomach (S).

Moulds

When monitoring the YPD plates, growth of moulds was registered in all diets at both T_0 and T_2 . However, not all gut segments contained moulds. At both sampling occasions, the largest number of moulds were found in fish fed the BB diet. At both sampling occasions, the M diet had the lowest quantities of moulds. In the M diet, moulds were only found in the DI at the reference sampling (T_0), and in the S and P at T_2 . In the Y diet, mould growth was absent in the S. All other gut segments contained growth of moulds.

5. Discussion

This study investigated the effect of the different feeds (C, Y, M and BB) based on growth and effect on the microbial population, with a focus on yeasts, in different parts of the GI tract in Arctic charr. Yeast, as a part of the microbiota in gut, plays an important role of various functions in the body (Berg 1996; Romero et al. 2014). Relatively small populations of yeast (<1% of the total microbial isolates) present in the gut can affect the host, as yeast has a large cell volume compared to e.g., bacteria (Gatesoupe 2007). Depending on yeast characteristics, it may also affect the host differently as some yeast have positive health effects and some might be pathogenic (Gatesoupe 2007). The main result of this study was some differences in the amount of yeast linked to diet, and that there was consistently a lot of D. hansenii in the samples. The high abundance of D. hansenii in all diets both before and after introduction of dietary treatments corresponds with previous results (Aubin et al. 2005; Gatesoupe 2007; Huyben et al. 2017^a). Huyben et al. (2017^a) found that D. hansenii represented between 84 to 90% of the yeasts found in the gut of rainbow trout fed diets with FM substituted by 20, 40 and 60% of S. cerevisiae or W. anomalus. In agreement, Andlid et al. (1995) showed that over 95% of yeast isolates in rainbow trout fed both a commercial FM diet or a diet including yeast, were identified as D. hansenii or S. cerevisiae. The findings in the present study suggest that D. hansenii might constitute a large portion of the yeast flora in Arctic charr as well as in rainbow trout (Andlid et al. 1995; Gatesoupe 2007; Huyben et al. 2017^a). Debaryomyces hansenii might also have been spread in the environment and D. hansenii was also present in the feeds, which could explain why the amount of yeast increased during the course of the study. Between 19 to 24% of the isolates in the present study were identified as *Debaryomyces sp.* and it may be possible that some of these colonies would be classified as D. hansenii if investigated further, which could result in up to 87-94% of isolates in the study being D. hansenii.

The low abundance of *S. cerevisiae*, particularly for the group feed the yeast diet, was somewhat surprising. In a previous study, little to no abundance of *S. cerevisiae* was found in gut of rainbow trout after inclusion of *S. cerevisiae* or *W. anomalus* in diet (Huyben et al. 2017^a). Also, Aubin et al. (2005) did not retrieve *S. cerevisiae* in the microbiota when feeding *S. cerevisiae* as a probiotic in feed. These findings

are contradicted by results from another study, where 100% of yeast isolates in rainbow trout gut consisted of *S. cerevisiae*, after feeding a yeast diet with 40% of FM replaced by *S. cerevisiae* (Huyben et al. 2017^b). However, the yeast diets in the previous studies differed from each other, and in parts from the present study, with varying yeast inclusion levels and diverse feed manufacturing processes. Extruded feed was used in the present study as well as in the study by Huyben et al. (2017^a) with the low levels of *S. cerevisiae* in gut, indicating that the heat and pressure treatment of the feed probably contributed to inactivated yeast (Huyben et al. 2017^a). However, the diet formulation in the present study (40% FM replaced by *S. cerevisiae*) resembled to the yeast inclusion levels in the previous study with the high abundance of *S. cerevisiae* in gut, where live yeast was used in feed (Huyben et al. 2017^b). The different outcome might be explained by the feed processing, as cold pelleted feed results in higher life yeast quantities than extruded feed (Huyben et al. 2017^a).

The results showed that the Y feed had the lowest level of S. cerevisiae, with the exception for the C feed. The most unexpected result was that the M feed contained S. cerevisiae to the same extent as the BB feed and considerably more than the Y feed. This despite that S. cerevisiae was added to both the Y and BB feed. No explanation for the presence of S. cerevisiae in the M feed was found. In the study by Huyben et al. (2017^b), 100% of the relative abundance of live yeast in the yeast feed was identified as S. cerevisiae. In this study, the yeast composition in feed was dominated by D. hansenii with S. cerevisiae present to some extent in all feeds except the C feed. Filobasidium uniguttulatum was also found in the BB feed. Thus, there were various yeasts that grew in the feed and that were added as a feed ingredient. The yeast load found in the gut is influenced by the amount of live yeast fed to the fish and the processing of feed can affect the levels of live yeasts in the feed (Huyben et al. 2017^b). The Y feed used in the present study contained a yeast load of 4.8 log CFU g⁻¹ where 92% of the yeast isolates consisted of *D. hansenii*. In an extruded feed with 40% FM substituted by yeast, Huyben et al. (2017^a) observed a yeast load of 2.4 log CFU g⁻¹ where the dominating yeast species was S. cerevisiae with minor levels of Saccharomyces roseus. In comparison, a coldpelleted yeast feed in another study resulted in a higher (7.6 CFU g⁻¹) yeast load than the extruded feed and with 100% of live yeast isolates identified as S. *cerevisiae* (Huyben et al. 2017^b). In the present study, the low to no abundance of S. cerevisiae in feed, indicate that yeast was inactivated by feed processing (Huyben et al. 2017^a).

The CFU count can also be affected depending on methodology and on levels of inactivated yeast (Huyben et al. 2017^b). A yeast load of 7.6 \pm 6.2 log CFU g⁻¹ was calculated by Huyben et al. (2017^b) when using the agar plating method for live yeast CFU count in feed where 40% of the FM was substituted by *S. cerevisiae*. In comparison, when using chamber counting of cell counts in the same study, the

yeast diet recorded a yeast load of $9.7 \pm 7.6 \log$ cell counts g⁻¹ (Huyben et al. 2017^b). The chamber counting methodology is described by Huyben et al. (2017^a). In short, the yeast is stained and viewed in a light microscope in magnification. The method also enables to count yeast viability as the viable cells are unstained (Huyben et al. 2017^a). As the present study used CFU count directly on agar plates, yeast load might have differed compared to if the chamber counting method would have been used. Also, it would have been possible to identify cell viability and to differentiate between viable and inactivated yeast.

The yeast load in fish gut ranged between 0–2 log CFU g⁻¹ at the reference sampling with a significant increase to 4–7 log CFU g⁻¹ two weeks after introduction to the experimental diets. For the BB group, the DI at the reference sampling had no viable CFU, reported as a missing value, which might have influenced the results. The increase in yeast load might depend on the GI tract of fish being suggested as a suitable reproductive site for yeast (Andlid et al. 1995). Also, the feeds used in this study contained levels of yeast which might have had an impact in the yeast load in gut. Andlid et al. (1995) found an increase from 3 to 9 log CFU g⁻¹ in yeast load when feeding *D. hansenii* and *S. cerevisiae* to rainbow trout. Possible explanations to this increased yeast load in gut, both in the previous study as in the present study, might be that the yeast grows in the faeces or the intestine, or that the yeast, being adhesive, is retained and concentrated in the gut (Andlid et al. 1995). After six weeks of dietary treatment with *S. cerevisiae* in cold water (11°C), Huyben et al. (2017^b) found a yeast load in gut of rainbow trout of 7.4 ± 7.0 log CFU g⁻¹, resembling to the result in the present study.

The yeast load was significantly higher in the Y diet compared to the other experimental diets at both T_0 and T_2 . The hypothesis of this study was that fish fed with *S. cerevisiae* would have a higher number of CFU in faeces compared with the other treatments. Huyben et al. (2017^a) found a significant increase of yeast load between a yeast diet with 40% FM replaced by *S. cerevisiae* compared to a FM diet fed to rainbow trout. However, in the present study the Y diet already had a higher yeast load compared to the other diets at the reference sampling (T_0), when all fish were fed a commercial diet. At T_0 , the fish were divided and acclimatized in different tanks, but no dietary treatment had been initiated. Hence, the environment might have influenced the result. The method in this experiment did not have an optimal design for statistical analysis since only one tank per diet were used. Instead, triplicates of each experimental diets should have been used, including tank as a factor in the statistical model (Vidakovic et al. 2016; Huyben et al. 2017^a). With the present study design, it was not possible to investigate further if the environment might have had an effect on the result.

No differences between gut segments were found regarding yeast load. Nyman et al. (2017) did not find any differences in microbiota composition between the proximal and distal gut, when studying bacteria after feeding *S. cerevisiae*, *R*.

oryzae and MM diets to Arctic charr. Further research on the effect of dietary *S*. *cerevisiae* on both yeast load and composition in Arctic charr is needed to clarify indications found in this study.

There were no significant differences in weight or length between the experimental groups after two weeks. In agreement, Vidakovic et al. (2016) found that Arctic charr fed diets with intact *S. cerevisiae*, blue mussels or a reference diet did not significantly differ in weight gain after a period of 99 days. The weight gain for this experiment was not possible to calculate since the fish were slaughtered at sampling.

Huyben et al. (2017^a) was the first study to identify *C. zeylanoides* and *C. carnescens* in gut of rainbow trout. Both these yeast species were identified at the reference sampling and *C. carnescens* was also found in fish fed the C and M diet after two weeks of dietary treatment. As minor components of microbiota in rainbow trout, *Candida sp.* and *Cryptococcus sp.* has been mentioned (Gatesoupe 2007). The method used in this, and other studies has been dependent on the yeast being viable (Huyben et al. 2017^a; Huyben et al. 2017^b). In addition, the number of colonies identified has been quite limited. Further studies combined with usage of refined methodology for yeast sequencing precision are likely to result in discovering new species in the gut of salmonid fish in the future. In the M diet, the pathogenic yeast *C. albicans* occurred after two weeks of feeding with the experimental diets. The *C. albicans* is a part of the normal microbiota in fish (Huyben et al. 2017^a). Huyben et al. (2017^a) discovered a significant increase of *C. albicans* with higher inclusion of yeast in diet (60% *W. anomalus*), which might have been the result of microbial imbalance or dysbiosis.

The feed ingredient FM contained 2.4 log CFU^{-g} in yeast load composed of *Cryptococcus, S. ruberrimus* and *R. mucilaginosa*. Similar findings were found by Huyben et al. (2017^a) when analysing FM, with the difference that *D. hansenii* and *S. cerevisiae* also were detected in FM. The yeast composition in FM differed from the yeast species found in the feeds that contained FM. One possible explanation is that the feeds and FM probably contained other species, but as serial dilution was used to be able to count CFU on agar plates, these species did not appear on the plates (Huyben et al. 2017^b).

Both growth of bacteria and mould was estimated visually when monitoring the agar plates, however not resulting in any reliable data. The diets containing most bacteria was the M and Y diet. Since no analysis on bacteria was made on the feed, it was not possible to know if these two feeds contained more bacteria than the C and BB feed. Also, the different feeds could have contained different types of bacteria, of which some survived better in fish intestine and/or on the agar plates than others. Moulds were found in all diets at both sampling occasions, with the highest presence in fish fed the BB diet. The agar plates used was intended for growth of yeast, meaning that the conditions were not optimal for growth of bacteria

or moulds, and if analysed, might not have given a representative image of the flora. To draw more conclusions from the growth of moulds, identification of the fungi at the second sampling occasion would have been necessary for comparison with the results from the reference sampling.

6. Conclusion

In conclusion, the study showed that there were differences in the amount of yeast in gut linked to diets that were evaluated, with a significantly higher yeast load in fish feed the diet including *S. cerevisiae* (Y). No differences were found in yeast composition between diets or between gut segments. *Debaryomyces hansenii* was the dominant yeast species found in gut regardless of diet type. Differences of amount of yeast could also be linked to time (i.e., before and after). No differences were found on growth performance in fish between diets. Further research on the effect of yeast in feed is necessary for continued understanding of the impact on the yeast flora of Arctic charr.

References

- Agboola, J.O., Øverland, M., Skrede, A. & Hansen Øvrum, J. (2021). Yeast as major protein-rich ingredient in aquafeeds: a review of the implications for aquaculture production. *Reviews in Aquaculture*, 13, 949–970. https://doi.org/10.1111/raq.12507
- Andlid, T., Juárez, R-V. & Gustafsson, L. (1995). Yeast Colonizing the Intestine of Rainbow Trout (*Salmo gairdneri*) and Turbot (*Scophtalmus maximus*). *Microbial Ecology*, 30, 321–334. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00171938
- Aubin J., Gatesoupe, F-J., Labbé, L. & Lebrun, L. (2005). Trial of probiotics to prevent the vertebral column compression syndrome in rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss* Walbaum). *Aquaculture research*, 36, 758-767. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2005.01280.x
- Balcázar, J.L., de Blas, I., Ruiz-Zarzuela, I., Vendrell, D., Gironés O. & Muzquiz J.L.
 (2007). Enhancement of the immune response and protection induced by probiotic lactic acid bacteria against furunculosis in rainbow trout
 (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*). *Federation of European Microbiological Societies*(*FEMS*) *Immunol Med Microbiol*, 51, 185–193. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-695X.2007.00294.x
- Barnes, E. M. & Durben, J. D. (2010). An evaluation of DVAqua [®], a fully-fermented yeast culture, during long-term hatchery rearing of McConaughy strain rainbow trout. *Aquaculture nutrition*, 16, 299–304. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2095.2009.00665.x
- Belda, I., Ruiz, J., Santos, A., Van Wyk, N & Pretorius I.S. (2019). Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Trends in genetics*, 35 (12), 256–257. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tig.2019.08.009
- Berg, R.D. (1996). The indigenous gastrointestinal microflora. *Trends in microbiology*, 4 (11), 430–435. https://doi.org/10.1016/0966-842X(96)10057-3
- Berge, G.M. & Austreng E. (1989). Blue Mussel in Feed for Rainbow Trout. *Aquaculture*, 81, 79–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/0044-8486(89)90232-9
- Brännäs, E., Nilsson, J. & Eriksson, L.-O. (2011). Rödingavel. En summering av det svenska avelsprogrammet från 1982-2011. Report 9. Uppsala: Department of wildlife, fish and environment, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences. https://pub.epsilon.slu.se/8389/1/Brannas_E_etal_111018.pdf
- Carlberg, H., Brännäs E., Lundh, T., Pickova J., Cheng, K., Trattner, S. & Kiessling, A. (2014). *Performance of Arctic charr fed with Baltic Sea-sourced ingredients*. (Reports of Aquabest project 10/2014). Helsinki: Aquabest.

- Carlberg, H., Lundh, T., Cheng, K., Pickova, J., Langton, M., Gutiérrez Vázguez, J.L., Kiessling, A. & Brännäs, E. (2018) In search for protein sources: Evaluating an alternative to the traditional fish feed for Arctic charr (*Salvelinus alpinus L.*). *Aquaculture*, 486, 253–260. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2017.12.027
- Chikwati, E.M., Venold, F.F., Penn, M.H., Rohloff, J., Refstie, S., Guttvik, A., Hillestad, M. & Krogdahl, Å. (2012). Interaction of soyasaponins with plant ingredients in diets for Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar* L. *British Journal of Nutrition*, 107, 1570–1590. 10.1017/S0007114511004892
- FAO (1995). Code of Conduct for Responsible Fisheries. FAO, Rome, Italy., In: http://www.fao.org/docrep/005/v9878e/v9878e00.HTM.
- FAO (2011). Demand and supply of feed ingredients for farmed fish and crustaceans: trends and prospects. FAO Fisheries and Aquaculture Technical Paper No. 564.
 FAO, 2011. 87 pp.

(http://www.fao.org/3/ba0002e/ba0002e.pdf)

- FAO (2012). *The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture 2012*. Rome. 209 pp. (http://www.fao.org/3/i2727e/i2727e.pdf)
- FAO (2022). The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture 2022. Towards Blue Transformation. Rome, FAO. (https://doi.org/10.4060/cc0461en)

Gatesoupe, F.J. (2007). Live yeasts in the gut: Natural occurrence, dietary introduction, and their effects on fish health and development. *Aquaculture*, 267, 20–30.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2007.01.005 Hajra, A., Mazumder, A., Verma, A., Ganguly Prasad, D., Mohanty, B.P & Sharma, A.P. (2013). Antinutritional factors in plant origin fish feed ingredients: the problems

and probable remedies. *Advances in Fish Research*, vol. V, 193–202. Hardy, R.W. (2010). Utilization of plant proteins in fish diets: effects of global demand

- and supplies of fishmeal. *Aquaculture research*, 41, 770–776. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2009.02349.x
- Hauptman, B.S., Barrows, F.T., Block, S.S., Gaylord, G.T., Paterson, J.A., Rawles, S.D., Sealey, W.M. (2014). Evaluation of grain distillers dried yeast as a fish meal substitute in practical-type diets of juvenile rainbow trout, *Oncorhynchus mykiss*. *Aquaculture*, 432, 7–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2014.03.026
- Hines, I.S., Ferguson, C. S., Bushman, T. J., Gatlin III, D. M., Jensen, Smith, S. A., Kuhn, D. D., Stevens, A. M. (2021). Impact of a yeast-based dietary supplement on the intestinal microbiome of rainbow trout, *Oncorhynchus mykiss*. *Aquaculture research*, 52, 1594–1604. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.15011
- Hoseinifar S.H., Mirvaghefi, A. & Merrifield, D.L. (2011). The effects of dietary inactive brewer's yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* var. *ellipsoideus* on the growth, physiological responses and gut microbiota of juvenile beluga (*Huso huso*). *Aquaculture*, 318, 90–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2011.04.043
- Huyben, D., Nyman, A., Vidakovic, A., Passoth, V., Moccia, R., Kiessling, A., Dicksved, J. & Lundh, T. (2017^a). Effects of dietary inclusion of the yeasts *Saccharomyces cerevisiae and Wickerhamomyces anomalus* on gut microbiota of rainbow trout. *Aquaculture*, 473, 528–537. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2017.03.024

Huyben, D., Sun, L., Moccia, R., Kiessling, A., Dicksved. J. & Lundh, T. (2017^b).
Dietary live yeast and increased water temperature influence the gut microbiota of rainbow trout. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 124, 1377–1392. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.13738

Jobling, M., Tveiten, H. & Hatlen, B. (1998). Cultivation of Arctic charr: an update. *Aquaculture International*, 6, 181–196. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009246509657

Jordbruksverket (2020). *Vattenbruk 2020* (JO1201, Publicised 2021-08-31). Swedish Board of Agriculture. https://jordbruksverket.se/omjordbruksverket/jordbruksverkets-officiella-statistik/jordbruksverketsstatistikrapporter/statistik/2021-08-31-vattenbruk-2020 [2021-09-24]

Jorgensen, H. E., Christiansen, S. J. & Jobling, M. (1993). Effects of stocking density on food intake, growth performance and oxygen consumption in Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus). *Aquaculture*, 110 (2), 191–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/0044-8486(93)90272-Z

Kiessling, A. (2009). Feed-the key to sustainable fish farming. In: Ackerfors, H.,Cullberg, M. & Wrammer, P. (eds.). *Fisheries, Sustainability and Development*.Stockholm, Royal Swedish Academy of Agriculture and Forestry. 303–322.

Langeland, M., Vidakovic, A., Vielma, J., Lindberg, J.E., Kiessling, A. & Lundh, T. (2016). Digestibility of microbial and mussel meal for Artctic charr (*Salvelinus alppinus*) and Eurasian perch (*Perca fluviatilis*). *Aquaculture nutrition*, 22, 485–495. https://doi.org/10.1111/anu.12268

Larsson, S. & Berglund, I. (1998). Growth and food consumption of 0+ Arctic charr fed pelleted or natural food at six different temperatures. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 52, 230–242. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.1998.tb00795.x

Lundh, T., Langeland, M., Vidakovic, A., Vielma, J. & Kiessling, A. (2014). Nutrient digestibility and growth in Arctic charr fed microbial and mussel protein meal. (Reports of Aquabest project 23/2014). Helsinki: Aquabest.

Nilsson, J., Brännäs, E., Eriksson, L.-O. (2010). The Swedish Arctic charr breeding programme. *Hydrobiologia*, 650, 275–282. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-010-0232-9

NRC. (2011). Nutrient Requirements of Fish and Shrimp. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.

Nyman, A., Huyben, D., Lundh, T. & Dicksved, J. (2017). Effects of microbe- and mussel-based diets on the gut microbiota in Arctic charr (*Salvelinus alpinus*). *Aquaculture reports*, 5, 34–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aqrep.2016.12.003

Olstorpe, M., Vidakovic, A., Huyben, D. & Kiessling, A. (2014). A technical report on the production of microbial protein. (Reports of Aquabest project 13/2014). Helsinki: Aquabest.

Pitcher, T., Kalikoski, D., Pramod, G. & Short, K. (2009). Not honouring the code. *Nature*, 457 (5), 658–659. https://www.nature.com/articles/457658a [2022-12-05]

Ringø, E. & Gatesoupe, F.J. (1998). Lactic acid bacteria in fish: a review. *Aquaculture*, 160, 177–203. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(97)00299-8

- Ringø, E., Schillinger, U. & Holzapfel, W. (2005). Antimicrobial activity of lactic acid bacteria isolated from aquatic animals and the use of lactic acid bacteria in aquaculture. Biology of growing animals, 2, 418–453. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1877-1823(09)70051-7
- Romero, J., Ringø, E., Merrifield, D. (2014). The Gut Microbiota of Fish. In: Merrifield D. & Ringø, E. (red). *Aquaculture Nutrition: Gut Health, Probiotics and Prebiotics*. West Sussex: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. 75–100.
- Rumsey, G.L., Hughes, S.G., Smith R.R, Kinsella, J.L. and Shetty K.J. (1991) Digestibility and energy values of intact, disrupted and extracts from brewer's dried yeast fed to rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*). *Animal Feed Science and Technology*, 33, 185–193. https://doi.org/10.1016/0377-8401(91)90059-2
- Smith, A.A., Dumas, A., Yossa, R., Overturf, K.E. & Bureau, D.P. (2018). Effects of soybean meal and high-protein sunflower meal on growth performance, feed utilization, gut health and gene expression in Arctic charr (*Salvelinus alpinus*) at the grow-out stage. *Aquaculture Nutrition*, 24, 1540–1552. https://doi.org/10.1111/anu.12691
- SOU 2009:26. Det växande vattenbrukslandet. https://www.regeringen.se/rattsligadokument/statens-offentliga-utredningar/2009/03/sou-200926/
- Stewart, G.G. (2014). Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Encyclopedia of Food Microbiology* (*Second Edition*), 2014, 309–315. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-384730-0.00292-5
- Tabachek. L. J-A. (1988). The effect of feed particle size on the growth and feed efficiency of Arctic charr [*Salvelinus alpinus (L.)*]. *Aquaculture*, 71 (4), 319–330. https://doi.org/10.1016/0044-8486(88)90201-3
- Tacon, J. G. A. & Metian, M. (2008). Global overview on the use of fishmeal and fish oil in industrially compounded aquafeeds: Trends and future prospects. *Aquaculture*, 285, 146–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2008.08.015
- Tedengren, M. & Kautsky. N. (1986). Comparative study of the psychology and its probable effect on size in blue mussels (*Mytilus Edulis L.*) from the North Sea and the northern Baltic proper. **Ophelia**, 25 (3), 147–155. https://doi.org/10.1080/00785326.1986.10429746
- Vidakovic, A., Langeland, M., Sundh, H., Sundell, K., Olstorpe, M., Vielma, J., Kiessling, A. & Lundh, T. (2016). Evaluation of growth performance and intestinal barrier function in Arctic Charr (*Salvelinus alpinus*) fed yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*), fungi (*Rhizopus oryzae*) and blue mussel (*Mytilus edulis*). *Aquaculture Nutrition*, 22, 1348–1360. https://doi.org/10.1111/anu.12344
- Waché, Y., Auffray, F., Gatesoupe, F-J., Zambonino, J., Gayet, V., Labbé, L. & Quentel, C. (2006). Cross effects of the strain of dietary *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and rearing conditions on the onset of intestinal microbiota and digestive enzymes in rainbow trout, *Onchorhynchus mykiss*, fry. *Aquaculture*, 258, 470–478. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2006.04.002

- Wallace, C. J., Kolbeinhavn G. A. & Reinsnes, G. T. (1988). The Effects of Stocking Density on Early Growth in Arctic Charr, *Salvelinus alpinus* (L.). *Aquaculture*, 73, 101–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/0044-8486(88)90045-2
- Ytrestøyl, T., Synnøve Aas, T. & Åsgård, T. (2015). Utilisation of feed resources in production of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) in Norway. *Aquaculture*, 448, 365– 374. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2015.06.023
- Øverland, M., Karlsson, A., Mydland, T. L., Romarheim, H. O., Skrede, A. (2013). Evaluation of *Candida utilis, Kluyveromyces marxianus* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* yeasts as protein sources in diets for Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*). *Aquaculture*, 402–403, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2013.03.016

Popular science summary

Aquaculture is a rapid growing sector and an important contributor to the world food supply. Historically, the aquaculture industry has been dependent on marine resources as fishmeal and fish oil for protein sources in feed for farmed fish. Due to unreliable catches, the threat of overfishing and fluctuations in price, the industry itself has started to look for alternatives to fishmeal and fish oil to enhance sustainability within aquaculture. When looking for replacements for these marine resources, it is of great importance to consider a suitable amino acid profile and protein content for fish. From a sustainability perspective, the most favourable option would be to use feed ingredients not suitable for direct human consumption to avoid competition of feed resources. The protein rich blue mussel has been discussed as a substitute to fishmeal for a long time, where mussels below marketing size would be ideal to use for this purpose. Plant protein is commonly used as an alternative to marine resources in aquaculture, however plant protein can many times be directly consumed by humans. Instead, it might be necessary to look further down the food chain. Microorganisms, such as yeast and fungi, has been of interest as a protein replacer in fish feed, where the baker's yeast (Saccharomyces *cerevisiae*) has been suggested as a suitable option with desirable traits.

All feed intake by the fish need to pass through the gut. In the fish gut, there is a complex system of microorganisms inhabiting the surfaces, referred to as the microbiota. The microbiota affects various important processes of the host. Yeast, as being one of the types of microorganisms present in fish gut, can exist in large number and in various composition. The normal microbiota is a dynamic system but can be seen as a base of the microorganisms inhabiting the gut in normal conditions. What happens to the yeast flora when fish are feed yeast compared to other diets? Will the diet alter the number of, or the diversity of yeast species found in the gut? Will different gut sections respond differently to the feed? These were all questions that were addressed in the present study. Four different diets were fed to Arctic charr for two weeks. A reference diet resembled to a commercial diet, containing fishmeal as a protein source was used. In two of the experimental diets, 40 percent of the fishmeal was replaced by baker's yeast or by blue mussel meal. The third experimental diet contained ingredients originated from the Baltic Sea, with a protein content of 1/3 fishmeal and 1/3 blue mussel meal combined with 1/3baker's yeast. Four different parts of the gut were analysed to see if the response differed between these sections in the gastrointestinal tract. Differences in the yeast flora composition and yeast loads from before and after two weeks of dietary treatment was investigated together with fish growth performance. Also, bacterial and fungi growth was estimated when analysing the samples. The yeast load and yeast composition in the feeds were also analysed. No differences in growth performance were found between the different groups at the end of the study. Regarding the yeast flora, there were no differences between the yeast species found in the gut between the different diets. Debaryomyces hansenii was the dominate yeast species throughout all samples in the experiment i.e., not the same yeast species that was added in the feeds. The gut sections did not have an effect on the number of, or the diversity of yeast species in this experiment. However, when looking at the number of yeasts found in gut, there were indications pointing towards that the fish fed the diet containing 40 percent of baker's yeast, had a higher number of yeast present in the gut than the other diets. However, the study design was not optimally designed for this type of analysis and therefore the results need to be looked at as just indications. Further research needs to investigate whether feeding baker's yeast to Arctic charr results in higher yeast amounts in gut.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor Johan Dicksved for great assistance and guidance with this thesis. Also, I am thankful for everyone who has been involved in the practical part of the study for helping me in the lab. I would like to thank my husband, family and friends for always cheering me on and for helping me with the life puzzle, which enabled me to finish this report. And a thanks to my kids Haldo and Hildur, just for being the best.

Publishing and archiving

Approved students' theses at SLU are published electronically. As a student, you have the copyright to your own work and need to approve the electronic publishing. If you check the box for **YES**, the full text (pdf file) and metadata will be visible and searchable online. If you check the box for **NO**, only the metadata and the abstract will be visible and searchable online. Nevertheless, when the document is uploaded it will still be archived as a digital file. If you are more than one author, the checked box will be applied to all authors. You will find a link to SLU's publishing agreement here:

• https://libanswers.slu.se/en/faq/228318.

 \boxtimes YES, I/we hereby give permission to publish the present thesis in accordance with the SLU agreement regarding the transfer of the right to publish a work.

 \Box NO, I/we do not give permission to publish the present work. The work will still be archived and its metadata and abstract will be visible and searchable.